HEREFORD CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING OF 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

The Hereford City Council Committee Room, Town Hall, Hereford

TUESDAY 07 NOVEMBER 2017 at 6 pm 
PRESENT:  Cllrs Boulter, Bushkes, Edwards, Lloyd-Hayes, Nicholls and Stevens.
NOT PRESENT:  Cllrs Kenyon and Rone.

IN ATTENDANCE:   Steve Kerry – Town Clerk, Tracy Morriss – Deputy Town Clerk, Lesley Robinson – Administration, Finance & Information Officer.
CD2017/2018.68
Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Griffiths and Hey.
CD2017/2018.69
Appointment of Substitutes
There were none.
CD2017/2018.70
Declarations of Interest
There were none.
CD2017/2018.71
Minutes of Previous Meetings of Committee
It was proposed by Cllr Bushkes, seconded by Cllr Nicholls and 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the meetings of the Community Development Committee held on the 19th September 2017 and 9th October 2017 (Grants) be accepted as an accurate record and duly signed by the Chairman.
CD2017/2018.72
Hereford Busking Festival  
Members received a short presentation, and previously circulated hard copies, from Nick Penny of Nick Penny Event Services (NPES), in consideration of a proposal to hold a charitable Busking Festival in Hereford City Centre:
Mr Penny thanked the Committee for inviting him to the meeting and gave his presentation, which covered the following points:
· Simple proposal for event - Run by industry music services, owned by community – to provide platform for local young musicians.

· Annual busking event held in Monmouth since 2014 and Ross-on-Wye – Tried and tested format – Event ready to get bigger and move towards a city location – Hereford an ideal setting.
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes arrived at the meeting at 6.05pm.

· Simple concept – No pre-booking - Musicians turn up, fill out registration form, sign up to simple code of conduct to promote their music.
· Musicians receive branded badge as one-off permit to perform for that day only - not blanket performances.
· Performances on Open Mic stage, possibly in High Town and also around the town – Opportunity to link Old Market retail site with High Town shopping area.
· NPES book market pitch for stage so other stalls don’t feel disadvantaged.

· Potential for 30-35 musicians performing around the city – More usually perform around the towns rather than on fixed stage arenas.
· Costings open and transparent – Slightly different from original projection – Cost come down a little as first-time event – Includes street furniture – Put promotion cost up – Need public to come and support event.
· 100% funded by town council and run as council event to the community – e.g. Ross event was allocated grant funding and sponsored by businesses.
· Open-minded approach – Look at how to fund right model for Hereford – Top line figure under £3,000.

· NPES identified other opportunities - Private sponsorship and private businesses – Approaching City Council first.
· Platform for young musicians – Potential to develop relationship with schools and colleges.
· Look to build media relationships - e.g. Sunshine Radio.
· Website for Hereford Busking Festival already live - Direct links into individual towns and cities.
· Benefits to city – Busking already has place in Hereford – Build around that to bring atmosphere - Aim to bring together the old and new shopping areas to benefit businesses – e.g. Food and drink outlets, pub beer gardens.
· Opportunity for city to work with local charity to raise money – Encourage buskers around town to donate some of the money gained to a nominated local charity – Little Princess Trust already approached NPES - Nothing agreed yet.  
· Members shown photographs of past events – Buskers around town in Monmouth.
Members’ questions and comments covered:
· Any provisional dates for event? - Spring Bank Holiday weekend, open to other possibilities.
· Like to see event linked with Three Choirs Festival – Good to bring different genre of music – Three Choirs has limited audience appeal.
· Busking event could be used to fill Gathering Wave public participation slot not included at next Three Choirs Festival – Next year is 300th Anniversary – Attracting more people.

· For guaranteed footfall and more atmosphere – Event needs to run on Saturday – Town centre too quiet on Sunday. 
· Organisation costings £1,200 – Where is this money going? – Some goes to Nick Penny as Event Manager, to cover 10-12 days preparation time and actual event day - Rest goes into music industry service to fund work of young musicians.
· City Council’s funding potentially paying for buskers to do free performances and take the money they make.

· NP seems to be circumventing the Community Grants route.
· Has NPES contacted any local colleges, Live-Wire etc? – Not yet but did for Ross event and would be happy to commit some budget if local colleges want experience.
· Very positive event - Keen to support.
· Herefordshire Council (HC) manage use of High Town area for street traders, events, etc. – Had licence requirements been considered? – No concerns with licence – Already ran performing stage concept through HC.
· Need to gain local support before approaching Manager of The Old Market retail centre – Could also approach Hereford BID.
· NPES could coincide this with River Carnival event.
· Event should be supporting one of the Mayor’s charities for next year.
· Could access all music and rehearsal space at RNCB and Close House, who have their own youth band.

· Is event for individual musicians rather than organised bands? – Both.
· The Music Pool could be a key marketing channel.
The Chairman thanked Nick Penny for his presentation and he left the meeting.

Members discussed and were generally in favour of the event but felt that they would like to see other funding options in addition to the possibility of City Council funding, with a view to saving money on some costs by using known, local PA and sound engineers.
Some members expressed concern with costs which included £900.00 under organisation charges to pay NPES Event Manager and Music CIC in Monmouth.  Other members felt that it was difficult at present for City Council to commit to funding the event without knowing what the actual cost would be, and that Nick Penny had not yet consulted with enough other people and businesses in the city. Concern was also expressed that money made by NPES from the event would go back to Monmouth and members felt that, whilst they did not want to set too many conditions, the costs and funding sources should be fully established before City Council commit to support it with funding.
Members echoed that this was a worthwhile event for Hereford and they would be supportive, subject to receiving more details from Nick Penny once he had consulted with other businesses in the city.

The Deputy Town Clerk suggested that Committee consider supporting the Busking Festival with the possibility that it takes place around the Three Choirs Festival and that Nick Penny comes back to Community Development Committee with a further breakdown of details and costs and a full community grant application, once he has consulted with the Management boards of The Old Market and Maylords retail centres, and Hereford BID.
Following discussion, it was proposed by Cllr Stevens, seconded by Cllr Edwards and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That Committee fully supports the concept of the Hereford Busking Festival and requests that Nick Penny of Nick Penny Event Services, submits an event delivery plan, costings and proposed funding schedule for Committee to consider how they can further support delivery of the event, once Mr Penny has spoken with the relevant authorities and organisations and gained their backing and permissions for the festival to proceed.

CD2017/2018.73
Ward Reports
Members received submitted ward reports giving updates on recent ward activities/issues.
The Chairman expressed disappointment that not all members had submitted their written reports and only four reports had been received.
The Deputy Town Clerk outlined reasons for members submitting written ward reports which included:
· Reports being posted on the website to enable the public to be informed about what was happening in their ward areas.
· Easier for minuting purposes due to verbal reports at meetings being too time-consuming.

· Ward information was also built into the Community Development Plan to help bring it up to date.

The Deputy Town Clerk concluded by stating she would be sending email reminders to those Councillors who had not yet submitted their ward reports.
Members noted the submitted ward reports.

CD2017/2018.74
Public Toilets

Members received a brief overview of The Town Clerk’s report and recommendations:
The Clerk referred to the City Council’s historical involvement in taking over operation of the two public toilet units in East Street and Union Street from Herefordshire Council.  This had gone well in the first and second years but, after that had suffered anti-social behaviour including drug-use, rough sleeping and sustained attacks, particularly on coin-operated locks to remove cash, which had caused considerable damage and jamming to locks.  City Council had tried operating the facilities without coin locks but, more recently, the units were subjected to persistent acts of vandalism with handles and locks smashed off doors, etc.
Despite the toilets having to be closed for some time, it was very noticeable that only one complaint was received about it and on that basis, it was concluded that the toilets are not missed and Herefordshire Council’s Community Toilet Scheme which had been in place for some time, offered alternative, free use of toilets in local premises around the city.  There would be a considerable cost to put security measures in place to retain these public toilets and the Clerk suggested that it could be time to stop paying and make some savings, his recommendation being to permanently close the toilets but it was for members to consider and decide if City Council should continue to provide these facilities or not.
Members were invited to give their comments and views were expressed that the Community Toilet Scheme now gives the public good access to toilets with many food and drink outlets open later these days and that the public toilets had now become more trouble and expense than they are worth.  The East Street toilets were highlighted as being in a very unclean state during their period of operation and many people would not use them in such poor condition.  There were also several supermarkets in the city with free toilet facilities.
Cllr Edwards suggested it would be useful to have mapping of those toilets which are still open in the city and being maintained for public use, e.g. County Bus Station, Gaol Street and asked if City Council could seek information from Herefordshire Council about how many and where the public toilets are located for mapping purposes.  It was also suggested by Cllr Bushkes that signposts to public toilets be put up around the city and the Town Clerk added that signs could also emphasise the locations of the local businesses who are taking part in the Community Toilet scheme.
The Town Clerk reported that in a recent conversation with Geoff Hughes of Herefordshire Council about potential service cuts, he was advised that there were no plans to close the public toilets at Gaol Street and the Bus Station.
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes agreed with and proposed to support the Town Clerk’s recommendations and Cllr Edwards asked that that the Clerk includes an additional recommendation 3.3 regarding mapping of the public toilets which was agreed.
It was proposed by Cllr Lloyd-Hayes, seconded by Cllr Bushkes and unanimously
RESOLVED:

3.1 
That the Clerk writes to Herefordshire Council confirming that Hereford City Council wish to end the license arrangements and that we will not be re-opening the toilets.
3.2 
That the Clerk writes to the former member of the cleaning contractor’s staff informing them of this decision, thanking them for their sterling efforts while the toilets were open and formally terminating the contract.
3.3
That the Clerk requests information from Herefordshire Council listing the public toilets in operation and their locations in the city, for mapping purposes.
CD2017/2018.75
ITEMS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS
· Cycle Track Update – Deputy Town Clerk to request update from Cllr Kenyon.

Items previously identified:

· Non-Highway footpaths (city) – Town Clerk to formally direct to Finance and Policy Committee.
· Hereford Make – Cllr Lloyd-Hayes recently visited workshop.
· Hereford Regiments through the Ages

· River Wye

CD2017/2018.76
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

MONDAY 27 November 2017 – Grants Meeting – 10 am 
(Chairman and Deputy Chairman on leave on 27th November - It was agreed that Committee appoint a Chairman on the day).

TUESDAY 12 December 2017 – Routine Meeting – 6 pm

The Chairman closed the meeting at 7.04pm.
Signed ……………………………………………………………..

Dated ………………………………………………………………
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